
 
 

Minutes of the Special Meeting of the Board of Regents 

Murray State University 

April 24, 2020 

 

Call to Order/Roll Call 

 

The Murray State University Board of Regents and the Board of Regents Academic Excellence 

and Scholarly Activities, Enrollment Management and Student Success and Finance committees 

met in Special Session on Friday, April 24, 2020, via video teleconferencing (ZOOM).   Chair 

Dan Kemp called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.  The roll was called and the following Board 

members were present:  Trey Book, Eric Crigler, Virginia Gray, Sharon Green, Dan Kemp, Leon 

Owens, Jerry Rhoads, Lisa Rudolph, Phil Schooley, Melony Shemberger and Don Tharpe.  

Absent:  none. 

 

Others present were:  Robert L (Bob) Jackson, President; Jill Hunt, Senior Executive 

Coordinator for the President, Coordinator for Board Relations and Secretary to the Board; Tim 

Todd, Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs; Jackie Dudley, Vice President for 

Finance and Administrative Services and Treasurer to the Board; Don Robertson, Vice President 

for Student Affairs and Enrollment Management; Robert Miller, General Counsel; Jordan Smith, 

Director of Governmental and Institutional Relations; Renee Fister, Director of Institutional 

Effectiveness and Strategic Planning; Shawn Touney, Executive Director of Marketing and 

Communication; David Looney, Executive Director of Auxiliary Services and Information 

Technology staff who were monitoring the technology component of the meeting.  The meeting 



 
 

University.  He also expressed appreciation on behalf of the entire Board to President Jackson, 

faculty, staff and students for working diligently to make the necessary adjustments to keep the 

semester operating under the extreme circumstances caused by the world pandemic.  President 

Jackson’s leadership has been exemplary and so has the work of faculty and staff.  The student 

move-out went smoothly, as did the conversion to online classes, all while maintaining the 

University’s focus on recruitment and enrollment.  The fact the University staff and faculty made 

an effort to call and send notes to all current students, as well as those admitted for this fall, is 

above and beyond the norm.  This is what makes the Murray State community special and he 

could not be more proud of everyone.  As announced on Monday, this will be his last meeting as 

Chair because he has resigned, effective May 15, 2020, six weeks before his term would have 

expired.  He did so in order to facilitate Senate confirmation of Regent Leon Owens who he 

knows will be an outstanding member of this Board.  It has been an honor to serve as a Regent 

and it has been a particular honor and pleasure to serve as Chair this year.  He has enjoyed 

working with President Jackson and his outstanding team.  Chair Kemp made special mention of 

his thanks and appreciation to Secretary Hunt who has done a super job throughout his entire 

time on the Board.  He thanked every member of the Board for their friendship and service to 

Murray State.  This is an outstanding group of men and women whom he deeply admires and  

respects.  He will cherish the memory of all the good times the group has enjoyed together and 

will leave the Board knowing that Murray State is in good hands. 

 

This report was presented for informational purposes only and required no Board action. 

 

Report of the President, received 

 

Dr. Jackson expressed appreciation to Chair Dan Kemp who has served nearly six years on this 

Board.  The commitment he made to this University says a great deal about his character and, 

most importantly, his selfless act of service in making the decision to resign six weeks early in 

order to accommodate the confirmation of another excellent Regent – Leon Owens.  All 

appreciate Chair Kemp for his service and friendship.  Over the last eight weeks he has leaned on 

Chair Kemp near daily as many changes were made within a quick timeframe.  He is a rock and 

a wonderful counselor and appreciation was expressed on behalf of Murray State University. 

 

Dr. Jackson expressed appreciation to students, faculty and staff, as well as the Board of 

Regents.  Everyone has been supportive, helpful and adjusted well during these uncertain times.  

There is no rule book with regard to all the truly unprecedented decisions that had to be made 

over the last many weeks.  He expressed special appreciation to Provost Todd and Associate 

Provost Bob Pervine, Vice President Dudley, Vice President Robertson, Ms. Hunt, Mr. Smith, 

Mr. Touney, the Deans, General Counsel Miller and others for their efforts to keep this 

University moving forward.  He is also proud of how students have adapted and adjusted to 

online and alternative class delivery.  He is proud of faculty and staff who have adjusted to issues 

they have never had to think about in the past.  All have adjusted and responded well.   

 

In February, a Coronavirus Work Group was formed to begin the process of determining how the 

University would respond to changes necessary to keep the Spring Semester on track.  Changing 

courses to an online or alternative format required quite an adjustment for some and appreciation 

was expressed to Dean of University Libraries Ashley Ireland, Dr. Shemberger and the 

Information Technology staff for their work in this regard because the transition process has 

been carried out extremely well.  The Online Champions group helped train up faculty, enabling 

them to make the necessary changes within one week’s time.  These individuals were also 

fundamental to making the pass/fail grading system changes and the process represented a true 

model of shared governance.  Only ten percent of the student body opted for the pass/fail option 

for some of their spring courses.  Appreciation was expressed to Mr. Looney and his staff who 

played an instrumental role in the residence halls move-out process.  They did a masterful job 

ensuring this was carried out safely, thoughtfully and in an organized manner.  The University 

received numerous compliments from parents and families who were part of the process.  They 

felt safe while on campus and believe the process was handled extremely well.  Appreciation was 

expressed to Vice President Dudley and Student Financial Services staff who have processed 

approximately $4.5 million in financial aid credits and refunds for housing and dining.  Student 

Financial Services staff have also worked to determine financial implications the University will 

have to address for Fiscal Year 2020 (FY20) and Fiscal Year 2021 (FY21).  This has truly 

represented a night-and-day effort over the last few weeks.   

 



 
 



 
 

Committee Reports/Recommendations 

 

Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities Committee 

 

Melony Shemberger – Chair 

Trey Book 

Virginia Gray 

Dan Kemp 

Leon Owens 

 

Dr. Shemberger called the Academic Excellence and Scholarly Activities Committee to order at 



 
 

University Studies (including undeclared students) and agriculture.  Appreciation was expressed 

to Mrs. Rudolph and her family for all they do for students in the Four Rivers region.  

Appreciation was also expressed to President Jackson and faculty and staff involved in bringing 

this initiative to fruition.  Mrs. Rudolph expressed appreciation to Drs. Jackson, Todd and 

Pervine for their work in revamping Racer Academy and for their collaboration with the Four 

Rivers Foundation. 

 

Summer lecture classes have been transitioned to an online format.  In summer 2019, there were 

236 courses offered online.  This summer there are over 380 online courses and 721 total courses 

which include independent studies, co-ops and internships.  Significant activity for online 

training and advising has also been conducted due to the importance of this work.  Appreciation 

was expressed to all faculty and staff involved in this effort. 

 

On behalf of the division of Academic Affairs, Provost Todd expressed appreciation to Chair 

Kemp for his leadership.  He will be greatly missed. 

 

Dr. Shemberger expressed appreciation to all Racer faculty for their work and cooperation 

throughout the transition process.  Many faculty have now identified what works for them and all 

understood the need to persevere through challenges presented and are to be commended for 

their efforts.  Appreciation was expressed to the Faculty Development Center which represents a 

valuable resource for faculty and the University.  Director Firm Faith Watson was commended 

for her work.  Appreciation was expressed to President Jackson and Provost Todd for listening to 

faculty and to Chair Kemp for his service to Murray State University. 

 

On behalf of the Board, Chair Kemp expressed appreciation to the faculty of Murray State 



 
 

virtual campus visit program has been developed and implemented and numbers are beginning to 

increase. 

ü Transfer student numbers are up and are especially strong relative to graduate enrollment. 

ü International student enrollment remains an unknown because embassies are not issuing visas at this 

time.  Prior to the pandemic, the University was positioned well in terms of international enrollment.  

Confirmation was provided that the University remains in contact with international student 

applicants. 

ü Summer 2020 preliminary registration reports indicate total headcount is up 8 percent and total credit 

hours are up 15.7 percent.  Undergraduate headcount is down slightly but graduate headcount is up 

significantly (33.3 percent).  In-state and out-of-state registrations are up, 4 percent and 5.2 percent, 

respectively.  Graduate credit hours are up approximately 4 percent over last year and undergraduate 

credit hours are down by 4 percent. 

ü 



 
 

Finance Committee 

 

Jerry Rhoads – Chair 

Eric Crigler 

Leon Owens 

Lisa Rudolph 

Phil Schooley 

 

Mr. Rhoads called the Finance Committee to order at 9:38 a.m. and reported all other members 

were present.  President Jackson expressed appreciation to Ms. Dudley and her team for their 

work related to the financial stability of Murray State.  This period of time will define Murray 

State institutionally and others individually.  All are trying to make the right decisions in every 

respect. 

 

Fiscal Year 2019-20 Budget Update, received 

 

Ms. Dudley thanked Chair Kemp for his service to Murray State University.  He previously 

served as Chair of the Finance Committee and has worked closely with her regarding financial 

issues.  She has very much appreciated his advice and counsel over the years.  He will be missed. 

 



 
 

operations.  Athletics budgeted expenditures are 





 
 

handled situations before them, as well as their work to educate legislators on the issues at hand, 

all while communicating effectively.  Vice Chair Rhoads reported that he has received similar 

feedback from the Governor’s Office and others in the Executive Branch.  Included in the 

University’s state budget that had to be approved is $66 million for public-private partnerships 

for residence halls.  This work will move forward in the weeks and months ahead.  This 

represents a significant change as future housing options are considered for this University.  

Additional information regarding the opportunities this legislation presents will be shared with 

the Board at the June Quarterly Meeting. 

 

This report was presented for informational purposes only and required no Board action. 

 

Federal Stimulus Package Update, received 

 

Ms. Dudley reported that as a result of the CARES Act Murray State will receive almost $6.3 

million in federal stimulus money.  The first 50 percent of these funds has been received and 

work is underway to finalize guidelines on how the funding will be distributed to students.  The 

federal Department of Education has provided strict guidelines for the disbursement of these 

monies and it is hoped they can be distributed as quickly as possible.  The criteria for students to 

receive this money include the preference that they be Pell-eligible.  It is also required that 

students use this money for expenditures incurred as a result of the pandemic – such as food, 

shelter, healthcare, childcare and technology needs.  Students will be r4(rB8)-3(hc)-n1teuai( f1)-7(y)20d the1y s



 
 

Authorization of 2020-21 Tuition and Mandatory Fee Rates, approved 

 

Ms. Dudley reported that information was included in the eBoard book reflect



 
 

     TOTAL 





 
 

     Tuition 650.00              - 650.00 
     



 
 

Tharpe reminded all that this represents a marketing investment as well for students and guests to 

campus. 

 

The roll was called with the following voting:  Mr. Book, no; Mr. Crigler, yes; Mrs. Gray, yes; 

Ms. Green, yes; Mr. Owens, yes; Mr. Rhoads, yes; Mrs. Rudolph, yes; Mr. Schooley, yes; Dr. 

Shemberger, no; Dr. Tharpe, yes and Mr. Kemp, yes.  The motion carried by a vote of nine (9) to 

two (2). 

 

2020-21 Dining Rates, approved 

 

Mr. Looney reported that approximately a year and a half ago the University entered into a 

contract with Sodexo to operate dining facilities on campus.  Sodexo has brought to campus 

Chick-fil-A, Einstein Bros. Bagels and Starbucks (



 
 

Adjournment 

 

The Finance Committee adjourned at 11:20 a.m. 

 

Chair Kemp thanked all members of the Board for their participation and President Jackson and 

his administration and their staffs for all of the work that has been undertaken for this meeting. 

Appreciation was again expressed to Secretary Hunt for all her great work and assistance to the 

Board not only for this meeting but for all meetings – job well done. 

 

Mr. Schooley stated he has been approached by several staff members who have heard about 

other universities that are furloughing employees and asked where Murray State stands in this 

regard.  Dr. Jackson reminded the Board there will be significant budget deficits which must be 

addressed in both FY20 and FY21.  The University administration is already working to identify 

ways to address these deficits while still trying to determine how it can protect every job at 

Murray State.  A review of unfilled positions on campus is being undertaken and this includes 

identifying whether a search has been started.  It is anticipated the University will be able to 

make it through FY20 without having to furlough employees (through June 30, 2020).  For 

FY21, widescale furloughs or similar measures are not anticipated at this time.  The team 

undertaking this review will have to make strategic decisions and confirmation was provided that 

this work is underway.  Unfilled positions will likely be eliminated and strategic changes in the 

operations of the institution will be needed.  This work will impact people but likely will not 

amount to mass furloughs. 

 

Dr. Jackson expressed appreciation to the Board for a good meeting.  Even in this environment, 

the University is making progress and is moving forward and he very much appreciates the work 

of all involved.  Chair Kemp will be missed in his role as Chair and for his service on the Board.  

He has served and served well and should take pride in that service.  When the Board is able to 

meet again in person he will be appropriately recognized and a Resolution presented.   

 

On behalf of the student body, Mr. Book thanked Chair Kemp for his many years of service to 

this institution.  After he lost the recent SGA President election, Chair Kemp called offering 

words of wisdom and counsel.  He has become a mentor and role model and that is very much 

appreciated not only by the student body – but by him personally. 

 

Adjournment 

 

Dr. Shemberger moved that the Special Meeting of the Board of Regents adjourn.  Mrs. Rudolph 

seconded and the motion carried unanimously.  Adjournment was at 11:25 a.m. 

 

 

 

 

       ___________________________________ 

       Acting Chair Jerry Rhoads 

 

 

 

___________________________________ 

Secretary Jill Hunt 
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